INTERNATIONAL EDUCATION AND COMMUNITY INITIATIVES
D/B/A ONE BRIGHT RAY, INCORPORATED
Minutes of a Meeting
Of the Board of Directors
Held August 30, 2017

A meeting of the Board of Directors (the “Board™) of International Education and
Community Initiatives, d/b/a One Bright Ray, Incorporated, a Pennsylvania non-profit
corporation (“OBR”), was held at the offices of Community Academy of Philadelphia (“CAP”)
on August 30, 2017. The following Board members were present at the meeting, constituting a
quorum: Joseph H. G. Proietta, M.Ed., President and Founder; Anna Duvivier, Vice President;
Aykema Mabery; Yolanda M. Negrén; and Cassandra McLaughlin (who joined shortly after the
meeting was called to order). Also present at the meeting were Marcus A. Delgado, Chief
Executive Officer, Secretary and Principal of the Fairhill Campus; Joycet Velasquez, Chief
Academic Officer; Frances Velazquez, Director of Financial Services; Lauren Nelson, Director
of College Partnerships; Derik Hrubosky, Principal of the Simpson Campus; Marta Lasiy,
Principal of the Elmwood Campus; Emily Trunfio, Vice Principal at the Fairhill Campus;
Michael Whisman, accountant with Charter Choices, Inc.; Joseph Martin, financial analyst with
Charter Choices, Inc. and Maria Granholm, Esq., of Duane Morris LLP. Board member Alberta
P. O’Brien was absent from the meeting.

Mr. Proietta served as Chair of the meeting and, having met a quorum, called the meeting
to order at 2:05 p.m.

As the first order of business, the Board reviewed the attached list of existing Board
members and Board officers. Following a brief discussion, upon a motion duly made, seconded
and unanimously approved, the Board elected the existing slate of Board officers to continue
serving in the offices set forth under their respective names until the election and qualification of
their respective successors or until their earlier death, resignation or removal.

Second, Mr. Proietta called for a review of the minutes from the meeting of the Board
held on May 10, 2017. The Board reviewed the minutes then, upon a motion that was duly made
and seconded, the minutes of the Board from the meeting held on May 10, 2017 were
unanimously approved. The Board ordered that the minutes be placed in OBR’s minute book.

Third, Mr. Proietta asked Mr. Whisman to provide a financial update. Mr. Whisman first
discussed with the Board the “call” option of OBR’s bank, pursuant to which the bank can
choose to accelerate sums due and payable under its loan to OBR in 2018. Mr. Whisman
explained that, if the bank chooses to exercise such option, the bank must provide notice to that
effect to OBR by June 30, 2018, and the acceleration would take effect in September 2018. The
Board discussed the call option, the likelihood that the bank will exercise the call option, other
possible financing options and next steps. Mr. Proietta noted that, when considering other
financing options, OBR should also consider any additional significant capital expenditures
anticipated in the coming years, including any building repairs/renovations.

Next, Mr. Whisman briefly reviewed the attached Financial Statements as of June 30,
2017 with the Board, including the budget to actual summary for the fiscal year then ended and



